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July 21, 2008
The Honorable Julia Paterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Paterson:

The proposed package of legislation comprised of one ordinance and two motions, would authorize the issuance of limited tax general obligation (LTGO) bonds in a total amount not to exceed $103 million (the “Refunding Bonds”).  These bonds would be issued for the purpose of refunding two series of outstanding LTGO bond issues that were issued on behalf of, and are payable from the sales tax revenues of, the county’s transit division.  

This is one of several initiatives we are undertaking to find savings and reduce costs for Metro Transit as diesel prices are skyrocketing.  My clear direction to Metro is that no service reductions will occur, so passing this legislation is one way we can help preserve bus service on the streets of King County.

The county works closely with its financial advisor, Seattle Northwest Securities, to identify opportunities to reduce debt service on its outstanding debt through the issuance of refunding bonds.  In identifying such opportunities, the county looks to achieve a threshold level of debt service savings for two types of refundings.  For “advance refundings” (those undertaken more than 3-months prior to the first call date of the debt to be refunded), the county looks to achieve a present value savings of at least 5% of the amount of the bonds to be refunded.  The county also uses the same 5% present value savings target for “current refundings” (those undertaken either within 3-months of or after the first call date of the refunded debt) that have 10 years or longer to maturity.
In September of this year, approximately $50 million of outstanding transit bonds that were issued in 1998 become eligible to be refunded on a current basis for the first time.  The 1998 bonds have a 5 percent interest rate as compared to prevailing interest rates for 10-year bonds of approximately 3.5 percent.  Given these prevailing interest rates, the current refunding of these bonds, which have remaining lives of up to 11 years, would achieve the 5 percent present value savings target (about $2.5 million) dictated by the county’s adopted debt management policy.  Approximately half of the Refunding Bonds requested in this bond ordinance would be used for this purpose.
The balance of the requested authorization would be used to effect the advance refunding of all or a portion of the approximately $46 million of outstanding transit bonds that were issued in 2004 and have remaining lives of up to 26 years.  We fully acknowledge that current interest rates in the municipal bond market would need to drop significantly in order for the advance refunding of all of these bonds to generate the required level of present value debt service savings.  However, since the bonds may be sold anytime within two years of the effective date of the ordinance, it is considered prudent to include the full amount of Refunding Bonds needed for this purpose in the requested authorization so that the county can move quickly to take advantage of any downward move in interest rates.
The ordinance would delegate authority to the Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division to determine, in consultation with the county’s financial advisors, the timing and method of any sales of the Refunding Bonds pursuant to this authorization and which of the outstanding transit bonds should be refunded.

The winning bids or purchase contracts for, and the terms of, each series of Refunding Bonds will be confirmed by the council’s adoption of sale motions on the day(s) of the sale(s).  Two draft versions of the sale motions are also included in this legislative package for prior committee consideration.  On the days of any sales, substitute versions of these motions that incorporate the details of the sale will be brought before the council.
If you have questions regarding this legislation, please call Ken Guy, Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254, or Nigel Lewis, Senior Debt Analyst in the Treasury Operations Section, at 206-296-1168.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
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